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The City of New York

Manhattan Community Board 8
Youth & Education Committee Meeting

NY Blood Center, 310 East 67th Street, Auditorium
November 14, 2011 at 7:00 PM

Community Board Members (Present): Lori Bores, Jim Clynes, Ed Hartzog, Hattie Quarnstrom, Judy Schneider, M. Barry Schneider, Debbie Teitelbaum
Community Board Members (Excused): Sarah Chu, Deidre Breslin, George Fuchs, Lorraine Johnson, 
Community Board Public Members (Present): Michael Hoffman, Sophia James
A. Introductions

Everyone introduced themselves and, if a parent, expressed which school zone they were concerned about.
B. Further Discussion of proposed Department of Education (DOE) re-zoning plan for PS 151, 158 and 290.

· A brief update was given on the CECD2 Hearing, October 26 on first Re-zoning Plan. The main points made were:
· The PS 290 parents and administrators were concerned their zone was too small and their budget would be underfunded for all of their programs that makes their school what it is.
· Many Lower Lab parents came and requested that they be moved to our OLGC, which would open up some seats in Community District 8 (CD8).
· Many parents spoke on whether OLGC should be a zoned vs. Gifted & Talented (G&T) school.
· Many parents just want to know where their children are going to school and not be up in the air about what is their school zone.
· Update on CECD2 EIS Hearing, November 2, on PS 51 being located at OLGC & co-locating a zoned school for 1 year at OLGC 

· The DOE granted PS 51a temporary permit to be located at OLGC for 6 months, therefore necessitating a hearing to extend it for 2 years, until their new bldg will be ready.
· The second issue covered at the hearing was the co-location of PS 51 with a new zoned school at OLGC for 1 year.
· Most testimony was in favor of PS 51 remaining at OLGC for two years.

· The balance of the testimony was should OLGC be a zoned school or should Lower Lab or a new G&T school be in that location.

· Other comments were again on the specific zoning plan being proposed, as state above.
· Comments/Discussion  on DOE presentation of Final Re-zoning Plan  at November 8 CECD2 Meeting
(Proposed and current zoning plans can be found on the CB8 Website)
· In addition to this meeting tonight, please spread the word that on Monday, November 28th, the CECD2 will be holding an open public hearing on the final plans submitted by the DOE, at PS 130, 143 Baxter St (between Grand & Hester Streets) at 6:30 pm.  Deputy Chancellors Grimm & Steinberg will be present to hear the comment.  The testimony will not just be on the plan for CD8, but will include the other 2 plans for the lower part of the district. It is advised that you arrive early to sign up for the speakers' list.
· The final plan that was submitted by DOE differed from the one submitted in September by adding one block back to the PS 290 zone.
· Now we will hear from the public and these comments will be forwarded to the CECD2 and the DOE:

· I am Amy Rabinowitz from PS 290’s Community Outreach Committee.  

We’ve gone to all the meetings and spoken at them and we have gotten feedback that talking about our school budget in relation to the wait list issues is somehow not right, too crass, not 
looking at what is right for the children.  We think we are being honest and looking out for the children who are in our school now and will be for years into the future. 

Today, I am speaking about something that blindsided us. In the zoning plan that the DOE is now calling “final,” we were given back one block that had been re-zoned (although we couldn’t figure out why it was that block, which isn’t particularly close to our school.)  We were pleased, and very appreciative that our argument was seemingly being heard, and we know that there are happy current and future 290 families who live in that block (although we still hoped for just a few more blocks.)  Imagine my surprise when I learned over the weekend that the likely reason that particular block was restored to our zone is that one large, ultra-expensive condominium had launched a drive to be restored to the PS 290 zone because their PROPERTY VALUE would be hurt by being in a different zone.  So, apparently when schools submit petitions with over 400 signatures from parents in the school who argue that EDUCATIONAL VALUE will suffer because if our school loses too many children our budget will decrease in such a way that our EDUCATIONAL offerings suffer, that isn’t as important as PROPERTY value.  And, for the record, there is only one family in that building who we can discern sends their children to our school, and there weren’t any we can find who were on our waiting list. Now that particular building can say they are in the 290 zone for their property value even though it is highly unlikely that many people there will be using public schools. The building gets listened to, the DOE appears to be hearing our suggestions, and we get to see what really matters to the DOE.  

I want to point out that last year, PS 290 didn’t say a word at all these meetings about the rezoning plan as ORIGINALLY presented.  It made sense to us, cut out a fair number of blocks, but not too many, and we were ready to go forward.  Then, again at the eleventh hour, the final plan added back in several blocks again because of arguments about PROPERTY VALUE.  We can’t say that those particular blocks were what caused our waiting list for this year, but I remember standing up at the last CEC meeting and saying in frustration that what we got for being good citizens and going along with the plan was to have the rug pulled out at the last minute. 

My daughter was waitlisted the first year there were waitlists.  I went to every meeting, I couldn’t believe this was happening to us when I had lived in the zone for over 20 years and there was no warning – I know what it feels like – and the DOE didn’t have a plan then for what to do the wait list.  That’s one of the reasons I got involved in these issues.  

But at this point I think I get it – being in the ‘right’ zone so that you can advertise that when a  developer is trying to sell a building or a homeowner is trying to sell an apartment matters, not what a school itself says is important to its own community.  What I find so interesting is that the two new schools in our area have had remarkable starts, have great leadership both from their schools and parents, and being in the 151 or 267 zone should carry just as much weight as being in the 290 zone and in a few years, that will surely be the case if the proposed OLGC school is approved.  

So we ask that our school is allowed to remain as good as it is by ensuring that we have enough children to support our educational programs. We would love for the DOE to keep our budget at its current level and lower our class size. If that would be the case, we’d gladly take the new zone as proposed. But, since under-enrollment will surely mean less funding on top of overall budget cuts, leading directly to the loss of arts, music, math and literacy programs as well as teaching staff, we ask that this zoning plan be reconsidered and some additional blocks be added back to our zone – specifically 84th to 85th streets from Second Avenue to York Avenue. But with the funding formula linking budgets so directly to the number of children, we can’t guarantee that those arguing for property value are going to get what they have requested if our educational value is diminished along with our finances.  Educational quality – and not property values – must drive the zoning plan for the Upper East Side, in a way that is fair for all of the schools and all of our children. Thank you.   
· Sally Mason, Parent Coordinator for PS 290, spoke on behalf of the Principal Hill and said they are begging/requesting that the two blocks from 84th to 85th Streets from Second to York Avenues be restored to the zone.  Of course they would like to have all the 9 ½ blocks restored to the zone, but if they could get those two they would be satisfied.
· Adam Kudelka lives in the Adams Tower at 351 East 85th Street (corner of 1st Avenue). It is a 32 story rental building. He is only 2 blocks from PS 290 and yet he was re-zoned for PS 151. He moved their so his daughter could go to PS 290 with all her friends in the building who are currently attending. He does not understand why he has to go to a school that is much further from his home.
· Diana Solano also lives in the Adams Tower and her husband is the building’s resident manager. She moved there because the building was in such an excellent school zone.  She stated it will be difficult for her young child to walk so far to the new school. They are tied to the neighborhood and all their friends are there. Now the children will be split into different schools.
C. Updates:
· The Panel on Educational Policy (PEP) will meet on Thursday, November 17, at 6:00PM at the Frank Sinatra School of the Arts located at 35-12 35th Avenue, Queens, NY, 11106. This is an open public meeting and anyone can come and sign up to speak.

· The issues the PEP will be discussing and voting on are:
· The temporary location of PS 51 at the OLGC building on 91st Street for 2 years.

· Co-locating a new zoned public school with PS 51 at OLGC building for the 2 years.

The reason this vote is important is because if they vote Yes, the OLGC building will be a zoned elementary school and not a G&T School.  Also Lower Lab will not be able to occupy this building.
· Moving PS 267 from its temporary home at PS 158 to the MEETH building on 63rd Street next September.  At the EIS hearing on November 9 held by the CECED2, members of the public asked the DOE to incubate a new school at the MEETH building for September 2012. The reason is the overcrowding situation at PS 116. The incubated school is IS/PS 281 and it would be moving in September 2013, to its new home at 616 First Avenue (between 35/36 Streets). It is the former Con Ed/current Solow site.
· Matthew Chook, a parent from PS 267, spoke out against this suggestion at our meeting.  He stated the parents and the principal were not in favor of the co-location at the same time they would be moving into their new building.  They have just experienced co-location with another elementary school and there are a lot of logistical issues.  He also does not believe they should incubate a school without a zone, as that is what happens to their school. It is not a good policy. No one at the hearing had a problem with re-siting PS 267 to the MEETH building on 63rd Street.
· Play Street OLGC School Bldg at 323 East 91st Street between 1st and 2nd Avenues.  Emma Miller of the Department of Health (DOH) is shepherding the permit through the process.  It has been signed by the CB8 District Manager, as well as by the 19th Precinct Community Affairs Officers.  It has now been submitted to the Department of Transportation (DOT). It should take about 4 weeks before the DOH has an answer from the DOT.
· Utilization of future vacant space at PS 158.  The CB8 resolution was sent to the CECD2 and we expect them to endorse our proposal to the DOE that the space be used as a middle school.  If the DOE decides to move ahead with this plan there would have to be an EIS by March for the school to open in September 2012.  At the moment the DOE is still assessing the situation.
· Construction for New Schools for PS 51 and PS 59/PS267 is very much on schedule
D. Future Meeting Dates:  

· December 12:  The committee has decided not to meet in December, as the CECD2 meeting will occur 2 days after our meeting.
· January 9:  Updates on the above re-zoning proposals and various meetings; 2nd Teacher/Aid in the classroom
· February 13 or March 12: Mariano Guzman District Superintendent on new Core Curriculum
· May 14: Presentation by Jamie Smarr, DOE, on the New PS 59 and Art & Design High School Old/New Business
E. New/Old Business
· Dec. 7 at 6 p.m., the CECD2 will host a town hall meeting with Schools Chancellor Dennis Walcott, location to be announced. 

· On Dec. 14 at 6:30 p.m., the CECD2 will issue final resolutions and votes on the zoning proposals before them.  The meeting is open to the public and will be at NYC Lab Middle School, 333 W. 17th Street (between 8th & 9th Avenues), at 6:30.
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.

James G. Clynes and Judith E. Schneider

Co-Chairs Youth and Education Committee
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